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what? The city applied for the 

same Grant last year and in 

the spring we also won our 

grant, so now we are in the 

process of building our new 

fire engine. These two new 

engines will replace the cityôs 

and the townshipôs engines 

that are 30 years old and no 

longer meet standards set 

down by the government. We 

are so thankful for the grant 

money and believe me the 

process has been going on for 

the last few years to get these 

new trucks. The cityôs truck 

will be almost identical to the 

Townshipôs truck with a few 

differences. I canôt explain all 

of the differences in this 

newsletter but both trucks will 

be pretty close to each other. 

 I donôt have much 

more to say but have a great 

rest of the year and a wonder-

ful holiday season have a 

Merry Christmas to one and 

all.        -Mayor Meador 

Wow have we had a great 

year, a fantastic beginning to 

the year with Patriots Day 

Parade and all the vendors 

that we had. The turnout of 

people always amazes me, 

thank you all for coming out. 

BBQ Blowout was great, the 

food is always amazing. The 

Mid-Summer Nationals Trac-

tor Pull was fantastic and the 

crowd was estimated to be 

6500 people.  The Demo 

Derby and the Threshing Bee, 

were really nice, and attended 

by quite a few people. I hear 

so many comments about how 

nice our events are and how 

amazed our visitors are on 

how everything is put to-

gether. I tell them it is be-

cause we have so many dedi-

cated people in all of the or-

ganizations that are in our 

community. It makes me so 

happy when I hear this. Thank 

you to everyone that works on 

all of these events. 

 We have had a wet 

year again and this takes its 

toll on everything. We had a 

week of crazy water leaks on 

east Lucy Street. In the 27 

years I have lived here I have 

never seen the same water 

main blow out as badly as this 

section of 2ò pipe did. I spent 

a few hours helping the guys 

work on it and come up with a 

solution for the problem. So 

we are currently having an 

engineering firm put a plan 

together for us to apply for a 

USDA loan to help fix this 

problem that we have had for 

a number of years. Hopefully 

we will be able to get this 

fixed in the next year or so. 

 I know a few people 

have seen the new Fire En-

gine that Union Township has 

purchased this summer, actu-

ally the township purchased 

last September and it took 

almost a year to build it. The 

purchase was made possible 

with a grant from the Federal 

Government.  Well guess 

home! Pictures will then be 

entered into a contest. There 

will be one winner per grade.  

 

REMEMBER: 

CALL BEFORE YOU DIG  

Itõs FREE and Itõs the LAW! 

A BIG THANK YOU to everyone 

that returned a survey! I have 

one survey left to complete 

and that is going to the 

McLouth students, Pre K-5. 

They will take the survey in 

class, review the answers and 

draw a picture. The picture is 

cut out and comes back to me. 

The rest of the survey will go 

home to you. Be sure to take a 

few minutes to review the sur-

vey with everyone in your 

home. The point of the survey 

is to teach the children how to 

identify a gas emergency.  

Children can really make a 

difference in the safety of your 
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¶ Call before you dig 

¶ Allow the required time for 

utilites to be marked 

¶ Respect the marks 

¶ Excavate (dig) with care 

¶ Safety is everyoneõs responsi-

bility 
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Happy Fall to All~  

I hope everyone had a safe and enjoyable summer. The City of McLouth spent much of itõs summer working on pro-

jects and keeping up with regulations and obligations. We take pride in keeping our city looking nice, making cer-

tain all of our paperwork is in order and getting the education we need to stay compliant and up to standards.  

The City of McLouth now has facebook: https://

www.facebook.com/CityofMcLouth/ 

NEW ON-LINE BILL PAYMENT SYSTEM!   PSN 

 

Like to pay on-line? You will like the new system that Iôve 

switched to. This new system works great with our soft-

ware. Itôs easy: You Register by setting up an account. It 

will then tell you the EXACT amount that is due, at that 

time. You can make a secure payment and it comes to us 

without any mix ups or confusion. PSN is available for 

utility payments. eGov is still the on-line company to proc-

ess court payments and permits.  

Check it out on our website: www.CityofMcLouth.org  

click on the ñPaymentò button and set up your PSN ac-

count. Yes, this service has a convienence fee and yes, we 

do pass the fee on to the customer. This is in an effort to 

keep the overall cost of utilities at a minimum . If the city 

absorbs the cost, the cost would be passed on to everyone. 

We do still offer the drop box at City hall, US Mail, Coun-

try Harvest drop box and personal service.   

Phase 2 is Complete!!! 
 

I hope everyone is enjoying 

the smooth parking on Sum-

mit Street. It took some 

time but it is complete. 

Lucy Street has seen a great 

improvement as well.  

Please take care to park 

within the boundaries, as 

some of the larger vehicles 

extend over the new curb. 

Please be courteous of driv-

ers and walkers.  

Pardon UNION Street!  
 

Many of you have seen Union Streetôs patch job. KDOT apolo-

gies for that. They will be coming back to remove the pea gravel 

and try some cold patch. Please be patient as we have to wait for 

the right day and time...thank you for your understanding. We 

do apologize if anyone was missed with the notifications. Mayor 

Meador and Maintenance worker Wil Rodriguez went door to 

door, with fliers, letting residences and businesses know about 

the improvements.  

What do we have planned for the future? 
¶ A possible Water Replacement project. USDA is offering low cost 

loans for water main repairs. The City of McLouth is looking into 

obtaining a loan for repairs to our failing infrastructure. The areas 

considered are: E Agnes, E Lucy, E Lake, Vine, Cedar, W 

Gertrude, Olive, W Lake and Home streets. This project would 

take a summer to complete but will take care of many of our is-

sues. We would have some maintenance done on our water plant 

and address some areas of concern. The USDA Loan includes a 

portion to go towards an ADA compliant bathroom, at City Hall. 

It is a public building and needs to allow for all the public to be 

able to use the facilities. Please Note: This would come at no addi-

tional increase to the current water rates. This is a win-win pro-

ject! No water leaks/No interruption in service due to repairs / No 

increase in your water bill!! 

¶ The old water tower will be getting painted. YES, it  will be silver 

with a red top! Look for that to be done as weather permits. 

¶ Tree trimming around the town. We know there are some trees 

that are in need of trimming. This is a winter project for the tree 

trimming company.  

¶ A New Service Truck for the guys. We are in the process of pur-

chasing a used/new to us, service truck. The  current truck is hav-

ing issues and leaving the guys stranded. This truck is designed to 

make the job a little easier for City work.  

    The SNOW is coming! The City of McLouth is requesting all 

residents to be careful and cautious this winter. We will need to 

push the snow and spread the salt and sand. Please be sure to 

keep the street clear so the work can be done!   ~Thank You!! 

http://www.freeiconspng.com/free-images/facebook-logo-png-1
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The Sexual Trauma & Abuse Care Center is 

available to anyone that might need their 

service. We have a location available here in 

Jefferson County. The 24/7 location is in 

Lawrence. Need Assistance? Call: 785-843-

8985 Fax: 785-371-9568  

McLouth Municipal Court 

On September 29 & 30th I attended the KACM (Kansas Association of Court Man-

agement) conference. The agenda included a variety of sessions: Diversity in the 

21st Century, Sovereign Citizens and how to keep yourself safe, Philosophies of 

Criminal Justice, KBI Training and the Judiciary System. This is something we all 

learned about but fear some have forgotten. The Constitution created the 3 branches 

of government: 

The Legislative Branch to make the laws. Congress is made up of two houses, the 

Senate and the House of Representatives. 

The Executive Branch to enforce the laws. 

The Judicial Branch to interpret the laws. 

This being election timeðit is important to understand that your vote does count in 

all areas! Be sure to get out and Vote! 

The last session was with the Drivers Solutions (A.KA. DMV). They shared a lot of 

good information. They have hired more staff to answer the phones and field ques-

tions. They have extended work hours and the larger city offices will be open on 

Saturday mornings.  

I am Happy to report that I have signed up as Courtesy Chair for KACM. This will 

be my 3rd year to volunteer. I believe everyone must donate some time to a good 

cause to keep the good going. Take Time to Volunteer! Itôs worth it!  

Driver Solutions now 

offers an App for all 

types of phones.   

See card, to the left, 

for details.   

In the future, you will 

be able to use this app  

to ñcall aheadò and get 

a place in line for 

Kansas Driverôs Li-

censing Services and 

Driver Solution Ser-

vices before you ar-

rive! 

 New Signs at Olive and Agnes 
Watch out! There are new STOP signs at the intersection of 

Olive Street and Agnes Street. It is now a 4 way stop.  

Have you registered your pet? 
June is pet registration renewal month. All 

dogs must be registered with the City. It 

doesnôt matter if they stay inside or live out-

side. It is for the safety of all citizens. We 

want to make certain that dogs are getting 

their RABIES vaccinations. Dogs registered 

after June 30 receive a $2 per month late fee. 

I understand that ñlifeò gets busy and time 

flies by. Hereôs the deal: You register your 

pet before Thanksgiving and we will waive 

the late fees. Regular registration fees are: 

$8.00 fertile and $5.00 spayed or neutered. 
You will need to bring a copy of the rabies 

vaccination, from your veterinarian, showing 

the date of vaccination. You will need to 

provide a picture of the dog. Do this before 

Thanksgiving and you will only pay 5 or 8 

dollars, wait and it will be that plus a late fee 

of up to $22 per pet.  
Fines for ñDog at 

Largeò can be as much 

as $25 plus court costs 

of $85.  

Not to mention addi-

tional charges if your 

dog bites someone and 

is not registered or 

vaccinated.  

Per a request for The Willow Domestic Violence Center, the City of McLouth, has joined forces 

with the County Commissioner and passed a proclamation Proclaiming October 2016 as Domestic 

Violence Awareness Month! Please see the official document at City Hall.  

 

A message from The Willow Domestic Violence Center:  

"Do you want to give back to your community?  Consider volunteering.  The Willow Domestic 

Violence Center of Jefferson County could use some more volunteers interested in helping Jamie 

Love, the Jefferson County Program Coordinator.  You can reach her at 785-330-3595." 

http://judiciallearningcenter.org/glossary/#L
http://judiciallearningcenter.org/glossary/#E
http://judiciallearningcenter.org/glossary/#J
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Not for sure where the year has gone but here we are at the change of another season from 

Summer to Fall. 

The fire departments have been kept busy this year with responding to calls and the special 

events that we help to support in town.  We did take a break on September 24th and enjoyed a 

picnic with our families at Rose Park. Unfortunately Mother Nature did send us scrambling; 

however, we were able to finish at the fire station. 

Through the Assistance to Firefighter Grants, Dist #9 was awarded a grant last September 

that enabled them to order a new engine and they took possession of her in mid-September.  

Both departments are very excited about adding this new engine to our inventory and its capabilities will assist us to more effi ciently 

fight fires and allows us to carry five personnel on board. Our firefighters have been busy preparing to put our new truck into service 

and attended training for two days to learn how to operate the pumps and the Compressed Air Foam Systems (CAFS) that is on 

board. 

Donôt forget that October is Fire Prevention Month.  This year again NFPA is highlighting your Smoke Detectors.  This yearôs theme 

is ñDonôt Wait ï Check the Date! Replace Smoke Alarms Every 10 Years.ò The Fire Departments will be at school on October 4th to 

talk with the kids from PreK-5th grade. 

With Fall now officially here, you know the temperatures will eventually start to drop and that first cold night of temps in the 30ôs 

everyone will be turning on their furnaces or lighting a fire in their fireplaces/stoves.  Now is the time to have your furnaces in-

spected to ensure they are functioning properly and have no leaks along with your chimney flues.  Ensuring everything is working 

properly will lessen the chances of having a flue fire or getting carbon monoxide in your home. 

Just a reminder that weôll soon be turning the calendars to 2017.  With that, all burn permits expire on December 31, 2016 and need 

to be renewed in 2017.  You can renew your permits by stopping by City Hall during office hours or contacting the following fire 

personnel: City Chief Keith Meador, 913-683-9403; City Assist Chief Marie Meador, 913-683-9268; Township Chief Pat Bartlett, 

785-691-8979 or Township Assist Chief Josh Bodenheimer, 913-306-6690. 

McLouth and Jf Co Fire Dist #9 Fire Departments invite you to our upcoming events: 

October 31st ï 5:30 pm ï 8:30 pm ï Community Halloween Party at the Fire Station. The costume judging will be at 6:30 pm and we 

have three ages group: 0-5 years, 6-12 years, and 13 and over. DJ Bob will be with us to provide music and fun for the whole family.  

Weôll have door prizes and food. The Party is sponsored by your local merchants of McLouth. 

November 12th from 6:30 am to noon is the Fire Department Annual Fall Pancake Feed. We 
serve pancakes, sausage, bacon and scrambled eggs. Free will donations. Proceeds this year will 
go to Zeke Bodenheimer.  Zeke is the 3 year old son of Assistant Chief, Josh Bodenheimer and his 
wife Ruth. Zeke has been diagnosed with Duchenne Muscular Dystrophy. Duchenne is the most 
common fatal genetic disorder diagnosed during early childhood. A progressive muscle disorder 
that causes loss of muscle function and independence, Duchenne affects approximately one out 
of every 3,500 boys and 20,000 babies born each year worldwide. 
Our Fire Departments look forward to serving you in 2017. 

McLouth and Fire Dist #9 Fire Departments 

The Jefferson County Area Chamber of  Commerce has followed up on a long time pro-

ject. The Chamberôs desire was to hold on to the history of our cities. They decided to create a plaque 

honoring some of our oldest buildings in each city of the chamber cities. (Winchester had not yet joined 

            the chamber). Each city now has a Historical Plaque mounted on a building. 

           Please check out the plaques:  Perry: Bishopôs (Joel Bishop, Owner),  

           Oskaloosa: Country Corner  Variety Store (Sherye McCullough,  

           Owner, McLouth:  T & Dôs Place (Building Owner, Brad Cook)  

The Curbs Look GREAT! 

 

Thanks to the McLouth Boys Foot-

ball Team, Coaches and Sponsors 

for volunteering their time to make 

our Community Beautiful! 
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Save the DATE! 

McLouth Tree Lighting   December 3, 2016 

4-6 PM      McLouth City Park 

Letõs fill the park up with Beautiful trees!!  

COME JOIN US FOR THE COMMUNITY  

HALLOWEEN PARTY 

 
At the FIRE DEPARTMENT on HALLOWEEN NIGHT  
 

OCTOBER 31, 2016 FROM 5:30 to 8:30 PM 
 

COSTUME CONTEST AT 6:30 PM 
 

FUN, FOOD AND DOOR PRIZES 
 

DJ BOB will be providing the music 

 

 
 

Sponsored by:  

THE MCLOUTH FIRE DEPARTMENT 

AND LOCAL BUSINESSES 

                      NATURAL GAS A GREAT RESOURCE  

 In an ongoing effort, and also, as a DOT & KCC requirement, the City of McLouth and its employees are committed to providing 

safe, reliable gas service to our customers and insure the safety of the people living and working near our gas pipelines. Natural gas 

is a reliable, safe, and economical fuel when treated with respect. It is our goal to assist our customers and non-customers who live 

and work near our pipelines and meters to better understand how to recognize what is a safe normal condition, and what might be a 

threatening condition. If a threatening condition does appear we want you, the public and customers, to know who to call and what 

to report. We also want you to know what action you should take to be safe yourself! 

Smell ï Natural Gas has a distinct odor. (Rotten egg smell) If you wish, please stop by city hall and pick up a scratch and sniff 

or request one be sent to you. We do add the odorant for your protection.  

Be aware - of the location of buried pipelines in and around your location and assist us in preventing ñdig in damageò or meter 

sets being damaged by vehicles. 

Educate ï Know how to tell if you need to evacuate an area even before calling. If you hear a hissing sound or smell gas. Leave 

the building, do not turn anything on or off, do not use your phone. 

Make the Call ï 911 - The 911 dispatch center will contact the fire department, police department, gas personnel, and any other 

needed response personnel to handle the situation. Second should be City Hall (913) 796-6411 during work hours, if the 

situation would not be considered an immediate emergency. After hours, holidays, and weekends call Gary Tullis, Utility 

Superintendent (785)-331-7212, Wil Rodriguez, Maintenance (913) 775-3441 or Kim Everley, City Administrator/Clerk 

(785)691-8321. 

Safety ï Install ñcarbon monoxideò (CO) detectors, know the symptoms of CO poisoning, and the appropriate treatment of CO 

poisoning if suspected. Some of the early symptoms of CO poisoning are headache, dizziness, and nausea. Some more ad-

vanced signs and symptoms are disorientation, passing out, reddish skin color, severe headache, and more advanced, coma 

and death. Once CO is suspected, all persons should be evacuated to fresh air, and if trained to do so, administer oxygen 

and contact emergency medical services or seek medical help. 

Be Proactive ï Older appliances or newly installed? Take the time to check connections, replace flex connectors 10 years or 

older. There have been issues with this type of connector. Play it safe:  if in doubt ï change it out! 

Gas Information: If a service has been shut off for a year or more, here are the steps you 

need to take:1. Come by City Hall and pick up a pressure test card. 2. Hire a licensed 

plumber to pressure test the line at 10 lbs for 30 minutes.  3. Plumber needs to fill out the 

card certifying the test. 4. Return to City Hall.     McLouth Gas Contact #: 913-796-6411 
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FALL 2016  
 

MCLOUTH POLICE DEPARTMENT  

Marcus F. Koch ï Chief of Police  
 
Greetings, good people of McLouth!  Your safety is always our concern!  Your police department continues to be proac-
tive and strives to provide the best police services possible.  We can all have an influence on the safety in our commu-
nity and your partnership with us is imperative and much appreciated.  The safety of our youth has always been a priority 
for me.  We need your help! 
 
DO NOT HOST UNDERAGE DRINKING!  
 
What every parent should know:  
Underage drinking is a serious problem!  Some parents think it is okay to let their teenagers drink at home but, it can put 
everyone at risk: 

-When young people drink on an adultôs property, the adult is defined as a ñsocial hostò, even if he/she did not fur-
nish the alcohol. 

-Furnishing alcohol can face a minimum fine of $200. 
-ñSocial hostsò can face a minimum fine of $1000. 
-ñSocial hostingò can occur on oneôs vacant property or rural land. 
-A ñsocial hostò can possibly be held liable if a youngster is injured while drinking or as a result of injury caused by a 

youngster who has been drinking on their property. 
 

Adults who host underage drinking parties: 
-Send the wrong message about the acceptability of illegally drinking alcohol. 
-Raise the risk of children having drinking problems later in life. 
-Show young people that it is not necessary to obey laws. 
-Contribute to the misconception that all youth drink alcohol. 
-Help youngsters make unhealthy choices. Drinking alcohol at a young age can permanently harm brain function and 

motor skills. 
 

What every kid should know:  
Underage drinking is risky business, not just for kids who do it but, for their parents or other adults, too!  What can hap-
pen? 

-If you drink at your house, your parents are legally responsible, even if they are not home and do not know about it 
and even if they did not provide the alcohol. 

-Your parents can face severe punishment if you and your friends drink at your house.  If a friend gets hurt, your par-
ents may have to pay for it. 

-If you drink at someone elseôs house, on vacant property or rural land, the property owner can be held responsible if 
anything bad happens. 

-Teen alcohol use kills 4,700 people each year ï that is more than all illegal drugs combined. 
-Kids who start drinking young are seven times more likely to be in an alcohol-related crash. 
-High school students who use alcohol (or other substances) are five times more likely to drop out of school. 
-Car crashes are the leading cause of death for teens and about a quarter of those crashes involve an underage 

drinking driver. 
-Over 40% of all 10

th
 graders drink alcohol. 

-About one in seven teens binge drinks, yet only one in one hundred parents believe his or her teen binge drinks. 
You do not need alcohol to have a good time!    
Kids like to dress up, eat, compete and win prizes!  Plan fun get-together activities with your kids and their friends like: 

-Host a themed party and ask attendees to dress in costume and have contests.  Give prizes to the winners! 
-Host a game tournament.  Give prizes to the winners! 
-Focus on food.  Serve exotic items like dishes from foreign countries.  Dress up in the clothing of the foreign coun-

tries. 
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As I have expressed before, the department cannot work independently from the community and needs to have a work-
ing relationship with its citizens.  I readily see that people have improved their driving habits and appreciate the fact that 
we have reduced the number of motor vehicle accidents in town.  Please continue to take extra care to observe the 
speed limits and stop signs within the city limits.  
 
Please wear your seatbelt ï even if going a short distance!  Please do not text and drive ï it can be worse than drunk 
driving!   
 
When going to and from work, church and school, school events and practices, remember that it is everyoneôs responsi-
bility to keep the streets safe for pedestrians and other traffic. 
 
If you have questions or concerns about these or other safety matters, please contact the McLouth 
Police Department ï (913) 796-6783.  We will be ready and willing to offer suggestions and/or so-
lutions. 
 
If you have a law enforcement concern, please do not hesitate to call 911 in an emergency, dis-
patch when you need an officer to respond ï (785) 863-2351 or us at the police department office 
ï (913) 796-6783. 
 
Be safe and have a great fall and winter! 
 
Marcus Koch ï Chief of Police 

Zoning Committee  
Current Zoning Committee  

 

Position 1: Jordan Cross   Position 4: Dave Wahl 

Position 2: Jim Lasher, President      Position 5: Jake Perry 

Position 3: Zach Dale   Position 6: Ken Budy 

 

Thank you to all members for volunteering your time to help our city! 

 Citizens of McLouth need to take a minute to Thank the 

Current and Past Zoning Committee Members! This is a 

volunteer position that requires time and energy.  The 

current members are listed to the right. Past members 

below:  

 

Ruby Harwood, Bob Ryan and David Riley.  

Thank You!! 
 

We meet 4 times a year, at the start of each quarter. We 

do meet for special meetings as the needs arise.  

It has been my goal to update the zoning books with cur-

rent requirements and to make it more user friendly. With 

the help of the past and present committees, that task has 

been accomplished.  
 

Zoning Regulations are now available at the City of 

McLouth website. Www.CityofMcLouth.org  click on 

ñCODEò tab, scroll down to Zoning.  
 

The zoning map was next on my ñto doò list.  It took 

many months to identify the changes necessary. Members 

of the committee were very helpful in driving around 

town and making certain that we didnôt miss any zoning 

updates. Kirk Webb, with the Jefferson County Court 

House-GIS Mapping department, took all of our informa-

tion and put it in a new map. (pictured to the right).  

 

Thanks to everyone for a job well done! 

Zoning Administrator: Kim Everley, CMC 


